XXIV. Of the Church
I believe that the church the Lord Jesus Christ established on
this earth is a type or kind that consists of a local body of
baptized believers bound together by covenant between each and
every individual and the Lord Jesus Christ for the spread of
the gospel and the maintenance of the doctrine of the
Scriptures. As such, each and every local congregation is the
New Testament church, and is the body of Christ for that
locale. The church is not, and does not consist of all
believers everywhere, neither does it consist of all the
churches collectively or universally. The New Testament church
has only one head, which is the Lord Jesus Christ Himself.
Through the agency of the Holy Ghost, each and every one of
the Lord’s churches are administered independently.
I believe the formation of the New Testament church was
accomplished by the Lord Jesus Christ Himself. The final act
of its formation was its purchase on the cross by the shedding
of His own blood. The New Testament church was commissioned by
Christ Himself before His bodily ascension into heaven, and
was empowered to perform that commission on the day of
Pentecost. The commission of the New Testament church is to go
unto all the world teaching and preaching to everyone that
they should repent and believe the gospel, and upon repentance
and obedience to the gospel, those have believed are to be
baptized and taught so that they may grow in proper Scriptural
doctrine for the use of the Lord in His church.
The New Testament church has only two ordained offices, which
are the offices of Pastor and Deacon. The qualifications for
those offices are clearly defined in Scripture and admit no
substitution.
I believe it is permissible for New Testament churches to
cooperate with each other in contending for the faith, the
support of missionaries, and the care of widows and orphans,

however they may not subvert the administration of the Holy
Ghost by forming associations and boards for sending of
missionaries, determination of church governance and
practices, and teaching and training of church members. In all
cases, every church is the authority that determines the
extent and method of their cooperation with other churches, as
they are led and administered by the Holy Ghost. In no case
may the New Testament church join with earthly institutions or
those who are not of like faith and order, regardless of the
purpose. The bride of Christ is to remain chaste and pure from
the world and unscriptural associations and entanglements.
I believe the true New Testament church is missionary in its
endeavor, independent in form and substance, local and
visible. The New Testament church exists to maintain the truth
of the word of God, further the gospel of the Lord Jesus
Christ, and bring glory to God.
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Scriptures:
These things write I unto thee, hoping to come unto thee
shortly: But if I tarry long, that thou mayest know how thou
oughtest to behave thyself in the house of God, which is the
church of the living God, the pillar and ground of the truth.
(I Timothy 3:14-15)

And it came to pass in those days, that he went out into a
mountain to pray, and continued all night in prayer to God.
And when it was day, he called unto him his disciples: and of
them he chose twelve, whom also he named apostles; Simon,
(whom he also named Peter,) and Andrew his brother, James and
John, Philip and Bartholomew, Matthew and Thomas, James the
son of Alphaeus, and Simon called Zelotes, And Judas the
brother of James, and Judas Iscariot, which also was the
traitor. (Luke 6:12-16)
He saith unto them, But whom say ye that I am? And Simon Peter
answered and said, Thou art the Christ, the Son of the living
God. And Jesus answered and said unto him, Blessed art thou,
Simon Barjona: for flesh and blood hath not revealed it unto
thee, but my Father which is in heaven. And I say also unto
thee, That thou art Peter, and upon this rock I will build my
church; and the gates of hell shall not prevail against it.
And I will give unto thee the keys of the kingdom of heaven:
and whatsoever thou shalt bind on earth shall be bound in
heaven: and whatsoever thou shalt loose on earth shall be
loosed in heaven. (Matthew 16:15-19)
And in those days Peter stood up in the midst of the
disciples, and said, (the number of names together were about
an hundred and twenty,) Men and brethren, this scripture must
needs have been fulfilled, which the Holy Ghost by the mouth
of David spake before concerning Judas, which was guide to
them that took Jesus. For he was numbered with us, and had
obtained part of this ministry. Now this man purchased a field
with the reward of iniquity; and falling headlong, he burst
asunder in the midst, and all his bowels gushed out. And it
was known unto all the dwellers at Jerusalem; insomuch as that
field is called in their proper tongue, Aceldama, that is to
say, The field of blood. For it is written in the book of
Psalms, Let his habitation be desolate, and let no man dwell
therein: and his bishoprick let another take. (Acts 1:15-20)
Then the eleven disciples went away into Galilee, into a

mountain where Jesus had appointed them. And when they saw
him, they worshipped him: but some doubted. And Jesus came and
spake unto them, saying, All power is given unto me in heaven
and in earth. Go ye therefore, and teach all nations,
baptizing them in the name of the Father, and of the Son, and
of the Holy Ghost: Teaching them to observe all things
whatsoever I have commanded you: and, lo, I am with you alway,
even unto the end of the world. Amen. (Matthew 28:16-20)
The former treatise have I made, O Theophilus, of all that
Jesus began both to do and teach, Until the day in which he
was taken up, after that he through the Holy Ghost had given
commandments unto the apostles whom he had chosen: To whom
also he shewed himself alive after his passion by many
infallible proofs, being seen of them forty days, and speaking
of the things pertaining to the kingdom of God: And, being
assembled together with them, commanded them that they should
not depart from Jerusalem, but wait for the promise of the
Father, which, saith he, ye have heard of me. For John truly
baptized with water; but ye shall be baptized with the Holy
Ghost not many days hence. When they therefore were come
together, they asked of him, saying, Lord, wilt thou at this
time restore again the kingdom to Israel? And he said unto
them, It is not for you to know the times or the seasons,
which the Father hath put in his own power. But ye shall
receive power, after that the Holy Ghost is come upon you: and
ye shall be witnesses unto me both in Jerusalem, and in all
Judaea, and in Samaria, and unto the uttermost part of the
earth. (Acts 1:1-8)
And when the day of Pentecost was fully come, they were all
with one accord in one place. And suddenly there came a sound
from heaven as of a rushing mighty wind, and it filled all the
house where they were sitting. And there appeared unto them
cloven tongues like as of fire, and it sat upon each of them.
And they were all filled with the Holy Ghost, and began to
speak with other tongues, as the Spirit gave them utterance.

And there were dwelling at Jerusalem Jews, devout men, out of
every nation under heaven. Now when this was noised abroad,
the multitude came together, and were confounded, because that
every man heard them speak in his own language. And they were
all amazed and marvelled, saying one to another, Behold, are
not all these which speak Galilaeans? And how hear we every
man in our own tongue, wherein we were born? Parthians, and
Medes, and Elamites, and the dwellers in Mesopotamia, and in
Judaea, and Cappadocia, in Pontus, and Asia, Phrygia, and
Pamphylia, in Egypt, and in the parts of Libya about Cyrene,
and strangers of Rome, Jews and proselytes, Cretes and
Arabians, we do hear them speak in our tongues the wonderful
works of God. And they were all amazed, and were in doubt,
saying one to another, What meaneth this? (Acts 2:1-12)
Paul, an apostle, (not of men, neither by man, but by Jesus
Christ, and God the Father, who raised him from the dead;) And
all the brethren which are with me, unto the churches of
Galatia: Grace be to you and peace from God the Father, and
from our Lord Jesus Christ, Who gave himself for our sins,
that he might deliver us from this present evil world,
according to the will of God and our Father: To whom be glory
for ever and ever. Amen. (Galatians 1:1-5)
For every house is builded by some man; but he that built all
things is God. And Moses verily was faithful in all his house,
as a servant, for a testimony of those things which were to be
spoken after; But Christ as a son over his own house; whose
house are we, if we hold fast the confidence and the rejoicing
of the hope firm unto the end. (Hebrews 3:4-6)
Greet Priscilla and Aquila my helpers in Christ Jesus: Who
have for my life laid down their own necks: unto whom not only
I give thanks, but also all the churches of the Gentiles.
Likewise greet the church that is in their house. (Romans
16:3-5)
I was in the Spirit on the Lord’s day, and heard behind me a

great voice, as of a trumpet, Saying, I am Alpha and Omega,
the first and the last: and, What thou seest, write in a book,
and send it unto the seven churches which are in Asia; unto
Ephesus, and unto Smyrna, and unto Pergamos, and unto
Thyatira, and unto Sardis, and unto Philadelphia, and unto
Laodicea. (Revelation 1:10-11)
Take heed therefore unto yourselves, and to all the flock,
over the which the Holy Ghost hath made you overseers, to feed
the church of God, which he hath purchased with his own blood.
(Acts 20:28)
Now when they heard this, they were pricked in their heart,
and said unto Peter and to the rest of the apostles, Men and
brethren, what shall we do? Then Peter said unto them, Repent,
and be baptized every one of you in the name of Jesus Christ
for the remission of sins, and ye shall receive the gift of
the Holy Ghost. For the promise is unto you, and to your
children, and to all that are afar off, even as many as the
Lord our God shall call. And with many other words did he
testify and exhort, saying, Save yourselves from this untoward
generation. Then they that gladly received his word were
baptized: and the same day there were added unto them about
three thousand souls. (Acts 2:37-41)
For no man ever yet hated his own flesh; but nourisheth and
cherisheth it, even as the Lord the church: For we are members
of his body, of his flesh, and of his bones. (Ephesians
5:29-30)
And he is the head of the body, the church: who is the
beginning, the firstborn from the dead; that in all things he
might have the preeminence. For it pleased the Father that in
him should all fulness dwell; And, having made peace through
the blood of his cross, by him to reconcile all things unto
himself; by him, I say, whether they be things in earth, or
things in heaven. And you, that were sometime alienated and
enemies in your mind by wicked works, yet now hath he

reconciled In the body of his flesh through death, to present
you holy and unblameable and unreproveable in his sight: If ye
continue in the faith grounded and settled, and be not moved
away from the hope of the gospel, which ye have heard, and
which was preached to every creature which is under heaven;
whereof I Paul am made a minister; Who now rejoice in my
sufferings for you, and fill up that which is behind of the
afflictions of Christ in my flesh for his body’s sake, which
is the church: . . . (Colossians 1:18-24)
But unto every one of us is given grace according to the
measure of the gift of Christ. Wherefore he saith, When he
ascended up on high, he led captivity captive, and gave gifts
unto men. (Now that he ascended, what is it but that he also
descended first into the lower parts of the earth? He that
descended is the same also that ascended up far above all
heavens, that he might fill all things.) And he gave some,
apostles; and some, prophets; and some, evangelists; and some,
pastors and teachers; For the perfecting of the saints, for
the work of the ministry, for the edifying of the body of
Christ: Till we all come in the unity of the faith, and of the
knowledge of the Son of God, unto a perfect man, unto the
measure of the stature of the fulness of Christ: That we
henceforth be no more children, tossed to and fro, and carried
about with every wind of doctrine, by the sleight of men, and
cunning craftiness, whereby they lie in wait to deceive; But
speaking the truth in love, may grow up into him in all
things, which is the head, even Christ: From whom the whole
body fitly joined together and compacted by that which every
joint supplieth, according to the effectual working in the
measure of every part, maketh increase of the body unto the
edifying of itself in love. (Ephesians 4:7-16)
For as the body is one, and hath many members, and all the
members of that one body, being many, are one body: so also is
Christ. For by one Spirit are we all baptized into one body,
whether we be Jews or Gentiles, whether we be bond or free;

and have been all made to drink into one Spirit. For the body
is not one member, but many. If the foot shall say, Because I
am not the hand, I am not of the body; is it therefore not of
the body? And if the ear shall say, Because I am not the eye,
I am not of the body; is it therefore not of the body? If the
whole body were an eye, where were the hearing? If the whole
were hearing, where were the smelling? But now hath God set
the members every one of them in the body, as it hath pleased
him. And if they were all one member, where were the body? But
now are they many members, yet but one body. And the eye
cannot say unto the hand, I have no need of thee: nor again
the head to the feet, I have no need of you. Nay, much more
those members of the body, which seem to be more feeble, are
necessary: And those members of the body, which we think to be
less honourable, upon these we bestow more abundant honour;
and our uncomely parts have more abundant comeliness. For our
comely parts have no need: but God hath tempered the body
together, having given more abundant honour to that part which
lacked: That there should be no schism in the body; but that
the members should have the same care one for another. And
whether one member suffer, all the members suffer with it; or
one member be honoured, all the members rejoice with it. Now
ye are the body of Christ, and members in particular. And God
hath set some in the church, first apostles, secondarily
prophets, thirdly teachers, after that miracles, then gifts of
healings, helps, governments, diversities of tongues. (I
Corinthians 12:12-28)
For the husband is the head of the wife, even as Christ is the
head of the church: and he is the saviour of the body.
Therefore as the church is subject unto Christ, so let the
wives be to their own husbands in every thing. Husbands, love
your wives, even as Christ also loved the church, and gave
himself for it; That he might sanctify and cleanse it with the
washing of water by the word, That he might present it to
himself a glorious church, not having spot, or wrinkle, or any
such thing; but that it should be holy and without blemish.

(Ephesians 5:23-27)
Would to God ye could bear with me a little in my folly: and
indeed bear with me. For I am jealous over you with godly
jealousy: for I have espoused you to one husband, that I may
present you as a chaste virgin to Christ. But I fear, lest by
any means, as the serpent beguiled Eve through his subtilty,
so your minds should be corrupted from the simplicity that is
in Christ. For if he that cometh preacheth another Jesus, whom
we have not preached, or if ye receive another spirit, which
ye have not received, or another gospel, which ye have not
accepted, ye might well bear with him. (II Corinthians 11:1-4)
Now there were in the church that was at Antioch certain
prophets and teachers; as Barnabas, and Simeon that was called
Niger, and Lucius of Cyrene, and Manaen, which had been
brought up with Herod the tetrarch, and Saul. As they
ministered to the Lord, and fasted, the Holy Ghost said,
Separate me Barnabas and Saul for the work whereunto I have
called them. And when they had fasted and prayed, and laid
their hands on them, they sent them away. So they, being sent
forth by the Holy Ghost, departed unto Seleucia; and from
thence they sailed to Cyprus. (Acts 13:1-4)
And when they had ordained them elders in every church, and
had prayed with fasting, they commended them to the Lord, on
whom they believed. (Acts 14:23)
And the saying pleased the whole multitude: and they chose
Stephen, a man full of faith and of the Holy Ghost, and
Philip, and Prochorus, and Nicanor, and Timon, and Parmenas,
and Nicolas a proselyte of Antioch: Whom they set before the
apostles: and when they had prayed, they laid their hands on
them. (Acts 6:5-6)
This is a true saying, If a man desire the office of a bishop,
he desireth a good work. A bishop then must be blameless, the
husband of one wife, vigilant, sober, of good behaviour, given

to hospitality, apt to teach; Not given to wine, no striker,
not greedy of filthy lucre; but patient, not a brawler, not
covetous; One that ruleth well his own house, having his
children in subjection with all gravity; (For if a man know
not how to rule his own house, how shall he take care of the
church of God?) Not a novice, lest being lifted up with pride
he fall into the condemnation of the devil. Moreover he must
have a good report of them which are without; lest he fall
into reproach and the snare of the devil. (I Timothy 3:1-7)
Likewise must the deacons be grave, not doubletongued, not
given to much wine, not greedy of filthy lucre; Holding the
mystery of the faith in a pure conscience. And let these also
first be proved; then let them use the office of a deacon,
being found blameless. Even so must their wives be grave, not
slanderers, sober, faithful in all things. Let the deacons be
the husbands of one wife, ruling their children and their own
houses well. For they that have used the office of a deacon
well purchase to themselves a good degree, and great boldness
in the faith which is in Christ Jesus. (I Timothy 3:8-13)
The elders which are among you I exhort, who am also an elder,
and a witness of the sufferings of Christ, and also a partaker
of the glory that shall be revealed: Feed the flock of God
which is among you, taking the oversight thereof, not by
constraint, but willingly; not for filthy lucre, but of a
ready mind; Neither as being lords over God’s heritage, but
being ensamples to the flock. And when the chief Shepherd
shall appear, ye shall receive a crown of glory that fadeth
not away. (I Peter 5:1-4)
Now concerning the collection for the saints, as I have given
order to the churches of Galatia, even so do ye. Upon the
first day of the week let every one of you lay by him in
store, as God hath prospered him, that there be no gatherings
when I come. And when I come, whomsoever ye shall approve by
your letters, them will I send to bring your liberality unto
Jerusalem. (I Corinthians 16:1-3)

Now ye Philippians know also, that in the beginning of the
gospel, when I departed from Macedonia, no church communicated
with me as concerning giving and receiving, but ye only. For
even in Thessalonica ye sent once and again unto my necessity.
Not because I desire a gift: but I desire fruit that may
abound to your account. (Philippians 4:15-17)
Now I praise you, brethren, that ye remember me in all things,
and keep the ordinances, as I delivered them to you. (I
Corinthians 11:2)
Beloved, when I gave all diligence to write unto you of the
common salvation, it was needful for me to write unto you, and
exhort you that ye should earnestly contend for the faith
which was once delivered unto the saints. For there are
certain men crept in unawares, who were before of old ordained
to this condemnation, ungodly men, turning the grace of our
God into lasciviousness, and denying the only Lord God, and
our Lord Jesus Christ. (Jude 3-4)
Dare any of you, having a matter against another, go to law
before the unjust, and not before the saints? Do ye not know
that the saints shall judge the world? and if the world shall
be judged by you, are ye unworthy to judge the smallest
matters? Know ye not that we shall judge angels? how much more
things that pertain to this life? (I Corinthians 6:1-3)
But now I have written unto you not to keep company, if any
man that is called a brother be a fornicator, or covetous, or
an idolater, or a railer, or a drunkard, or an extortioner;
with such an one no not to eat. For what have I to do to judge
them also that are without? do not ye judge them that are
within? But them that are without God judgeth. Therefore put
away from among yourselves that wicked person. (I Corinthians
5:11-13)
John answered and said, A man can receive nothing, except it
be given him from heaven. Ye yourselves bear me witness, that

I said, I am not the Christ, but that I am sent before him. He
that hath the bride is the bridegroom: but the friend of the
bridegroom, which standeth and heareth him, rejoiceth greatly
because of the bridegroom’s voice: this my joy therefore is
fulfilled. He must increase, but I must decrease. He that
cometh from above is above all: he that is of the earth is
earthly, and speaketh of the earth: he that cometh from heaven
is above all. (John 3:27-31)
And I turned to see the voice that spake with me. And being
turned, I saw seven golden candlesticks; And in the midst of
the seven candlesticks one like unto the Son of man, clothed
with a garment down to the foot, and girt about the paps with
a golden girdle. His head and his hairs were white like wool,
as white as snow; and his eyes were as a flame of fire; And
his feet like unto fine brass, as if they burned in a furnace;
and his voice as the sound of many waters. And he had in his
right hand seven stars: and out of his mouth went a sharp
twoedged sword: and his countenance was as the sun shineth in
his strength. And when I saw him, I fell at his feet as dead.
And he laid his right hand upon me, saying unto me, Fear not;
I am the first and the last: I am he that liveth, and was
dead; and, behold, I am alive for evermore, Amen; and have the
keys of hell and of death. Write the things which thou hast
seen, and the things which are, and the things which shall be
hereafter; The mystery of the seven stars which thou sawest in
my right hand, and the seven golden candlesticks. The seven
stars are the angels of the seven churches: and the seven
candlesticks which thou sawest are the seven churches.
(Revelation 1:12-20)
Now unto him that is able to do exceeding abundantly above all
that we ask or think, according to the power that worketh in
us, Unto him be glory in the church by Christ Jesus throughout
all ages, world without end. Amen. (Ephesians 3:20-21)

